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The meeting was called to order at 3.15 p.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 84: INTERNATIONAL YOUTH YEAR: PARTICIPATION, DEVELOPMENT, PEACE: 
REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/460J A/C.3/38/L.l2) 

_,
'' 

AGENDA ITEM 85: WORLD SOCIAL SITUATION (continued) 

(a) IMPLEMENTATION OF GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 37/54 (A/C.3/38/4) J 

{b) NATIONAL EXPERIENCE IN ACHIEVING FAR-REACHING SOCIAL AND EOONOMIC CHANGES FOR 
THE PURPOSE OF SOCIAL PROGRESS: REPORTS OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (A/38/63, 
A/38/64 and Add.l)J 

(c) POPULAR PARTICIPATION IN ITS VARIOUS FORMS AS AN IMPORTANT FACTOR IN 
DEVELOPMENT AND IN THE REALIZATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (A/38/338 and Corr.l and Add.l) 

AGENDA ITEM 88: POLICIES AND PROGRAMMES RELATING TO YOUTH: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/339) 

AGENDA ITEM 89: QUESTION OF AGING: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) 
(A/38/470) 

AGENDA ITEM 90: WORLD PROGRAMME OF ACTION CONCERNING DISABLED PERSONS: REPORT OF 
THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/38/506) 

1. Mrs. NERAD (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that experience had 
convincingly demonstrated the effectiveness of the progressive transformation of 
society under socialism. In the first years of Soviet power, her country had faced 
approximately the same complex social and economic problems as were now plaguing 
the developing countries. Industry was weak, agriculture backward, and only one in 
five of the citizens was literate. The situation had been exacerbated by the 
massive destruction caused by the First World War and foreign intervention after 
the October revolution. Only 21 years later, the country had again been devastated 
by Hitler's forces: over half of its resources had been destroyed and one in four 
citizens had died. 

2. Even under such difficult conditions, her country had now reached a high level 
of economic and social development. This success had been based on the socialist 
transformation of the social structure, entailing the establishment of State 
control over the means of production, the elimination of exploitation of man by 
man, the introduction of a planned economy, the application of the socialist 
principle of the distribution of labour, the institution of free education and 
health care, the provision of housing by the State and the extensive participation 
of workers in the managem~nt of public affairs at all levels. Large-scale 
programmes for the cr,:o.1tion and development of modern industry were being 
implemented and the country's ,:oconomic potential had doubled every seven years for 
the past few decades. 

/ ... 
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3. A programme under which small peasant holdings were amalgamated into large 
collectives had been carried out and a network of State agricultural institutions 
had been established. Agriculture was becoming increasingly mechanized and farm 
workers had weekly free days and paid leave and received old age and disability 
pensions and social security benefits. 

4. Plans for the development of the agricultural sector through the year 1990 
included the balanced growth of the agro-industrial complex, the improvement of 
management, planning and economic incentives, additional inputs of financial 
resources and technology, the further specialization and concentration of 
production and the application of progressive technology and scientific 
breakthroughs. State measures to improve living conditions in the countryside were 
envisaged, including higher wages, new housing and the construction of schools, 
polyclinics and cultural centres. 

5. In the pre-Soviet period, not one higher educational institution or research 
centre existed in the country: today, around 39,000 scientists and specialists 
were doing scientific research, and their work was reflected in many of the fields 
where scientific progress was being made. 

6. Cardinal importance had always been attached to the education and vocational 
training of the population, especially youth. The right to education free of 
charge and to enter a profession were guaranteed by the Constitution. The Law on 
the People's Education envisaged a transition to universal and compulsory secondary 
education. Thirty-three higher educational institutions were preparing specialists 
in almost all the important fields, and over 3.7 million out of a population of 
9.8 million were present engaged in some form of study. 

7. High economic development indicators per se had never been viewed as an 
objective) rather, the fullest satisfaction of the people's material and spiritual 
needs had always been the supreme goal of socialist production. A major component 
of real income was payments and benefits from social consumption funds, which 
financed educational and health care services, pensions, social security benefits, 
pre-school establishments, sanatoria, tourist resorts for workers, summer camps for 
Pioneers and the construction of free housing for workers. The high level of 
medical services could be seen from the fact that there were approximately 
35 doctors, 99 medical students and over 126 hospital beds for every 
10,000 citizens. 

8. The Law on Labor Collectives enabled the latter to take their own decisions on 
such basic aspects of production and social development as planning, the use of all 
resources, capital investment, technology, improving the qualifications of cadres 
and productivity. Collectives played a decisive role in distributing material 
benefits in strict accordance with the quality and quantity of the productive 
labour of each citizen and were encouraged to take decisions about the construction 
and distribution of housing, cafeterias and children's ~stablishments. Under the 
Law the collective's responsibilities included the welfare of working women and 
veterans of labour and war and the professional and social integration of youth. 

/ ... 
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9. Her country looked to the future with confidence. What it had accomplished 
gave it a strong potential for rapid future progress. 

10. Mr. RAKOTOMALALA (Magadascar), referring to agenda item 85, said that his 
delegation fully supported the analyses of the adverse effects of the world 
economic crisis on the world social situation, particularly in the developing 
countries, and endorsed the appeals and recommendations addressed to the 
international community and to Governments to promote a policy of co-operation and 
economic recovery in the interests of overall development for the benefit of all 
groups of society. 

11. With regard to youth problems, his country was taking an active part, within 
the limits of its means, in the preparations for International Youth Year and, by n 
decree dated 26 July 1982, had established a National Co-ordination Committee under 
the patronage of the President of the Republic. The Committee would be responsibl~ 
for drawing up the draft programme for preparation and celebration of International .. 
Youth Year, together with financial estimates, for consideration and adoption by 
the Government) and for stimulating and evaluating the implementation of the 
programme at every stage. The Minister for Youth, as president of the National 
Committee, would co-ordinate the implementation of the programme of activities and 
be responsible for domestic and international relations. One of the major 
activities planned for youth was job training, since the rural exodus was fillinq 
the large cities with people partly or wholly unemployed and the situation was 
becoming serious. 

12. Madagascar's development strategy was directed to the full development of all 
individuals. In the rural areas, it involved creation of agricultural employment, 
improving working and living conditions and land reform. 

13. As one of the measures to encourage participation in the life of the nation, 
young people were now entitled to vote at 18 years of age. Urgent attention was 
being given to an extensive reform of the educational system to remedy shortcomings 
because the labour market was being flooded with young people whose qualifications 
bore no relation to the country's real needs. Facilities for technical and 
vocational training at all levels had been set up to meet the lack of professional 
staff and to guide young people to work that was essential for the development of 
the country. As a parallel measure, the ~~vernment had established numerous 
special infrastructures to enable young people to carry on productive activities 1n 
a co-operative framework in village communities. 

14. For the tens of thousands of young people - mainly from the rural areas - who 
had had no opportunity for education, the Government had established pre-training 
centres offering a polyvalent practical training, with emphasis on agriculture and 
stock farming and some briefing on social and economic matters. Promotion of 
employment in the rural zones WclS vital because what the third world needed most 
was to increa~e food producti~)n. 
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15. It would be useful if future reports on the world social situation contained 
comparative information, in tables or some other form, on progress and setbacks, as 
well as an account of the activities of the specialized agencies so that States 
could assess the value of their activities in the light of the world's social 
problems. 

16. Mrs. MOUDUD (Bangladesh) said that youth were a very vulnerable group, more 
adversely affected by negative social and economic trends than any other group. 
Rising youth unemployment had generated a number of social problems which warranted 
serious and immediate attention. 

17. Young people constituted about one fifth of the total population of 
Bangladesh. Most of them lived in the rural areas and the overwhelming majority 
were school drop-outs and out-of-school youth. Effective use of youth power for 
national development demanded careful planning and activities which would help 
young people to learn skills and techniques, acquire capital and equipment and 
engage in income-generating activities, including self-employment. TO that end, 
the Government had launched a national youth service project under which young boys 
and girls were organized in groups of 20 to 50 in programmes of education, 
recreation, crafts and small-scale income-generating schemes. 

18. With the aim of creating an awareness of the explosive population growth and 
its adverse social and economic consequences for youth, the Government had set up 
projects, initially financed by the United Nations FUnd for Population Activities, 
within the framework of the existing urban community development programme and 
rural social service programme. 

19. The difficult problems of youth development could not be tackled by national 
efforts alone and her country therefore attached great importance to the holding of 
International Youth Year. Bangladesh had sponsored General Assembly resolution 
34/151 proclaiming the Year and had supported all the relevant proposals. The 
observance of International Youth Year would provide an excellent opportunity for 
co-ordinating the efforts of the international community to promote youth 
development and ensure youth participation in overall development activities. The 
Government had established a national co-ordinating committee composed of 
26 members, headed by the Minister of Labour and Manpower and including 9 permanent 
secretaries 

20. Her delegation was pleased to note from the Secretary-General's report in 
document A/38/460 that considerable enthusiasm for International Youth Year had 
been generated at the regional and international levels. It was essential to 
create a general awareness of the importance of the Year. In that respect the 
Department of Public Information had an important role and her delegation hoped 
that funds would be made available for carrying out the Department's proposed 
programme of information activities. Her delegation noted with satisfaction from 
the Secretary-General's report in document A/38/339 the progress achieved in 
building effective channels of communication between the United Nations and youth 
and youth organizations and hoped that the necessary resources would be found to 
complete the considerable amount of work that remained to be done. 

; .... 
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21. With regard to agenda item 85, her delegation had found the 1982 Report on the 
World Social Situation informative and useful and considered that the 
Secretary-General should be requested to continue preparing the report every three 
years as at present instead of every four years as suggested by some delegations. 
The 1985 report should analyse social issues from an international perspective and 
should include an analysis of various aspects of international economic 
co-operation. It should also study separately the problems of various regions with 
different social and political systems. 

22. In connection with agenda item 90, her delegation agreed with the conclusions 
in the Secretary-General's report on the World Programme of Action concerning 
Disabled Persons (A/38/506) that there was a need to increase the flow of resources 
to the developing countries for disability prevention, rehabilitation and 
equalization of opportunities for persons with disabilities. The United Nations 
Trust FUnd for the International Year of Disabled Persons could serve as an 
important source of such funds and her delegation therefore favoured continuation 
of the FUnd, possibly under a different name. 

23. With regard to agenda item 89, she had noted the progress made towards 
implementation of the Vienna International Plan of Action on Aging, as reported by 
the Secretary-General in document A/38/470, and considered that the question of 
aging should be viewed in the context of the economic development, social and 
cultural systems and the social values prevailing in individual countries. 

24. Mr. de la SABLIERE (France), referring to agenda item 84, said that France 
supported the action of the United Nations in designating 1985 as International 
Youth Year and had established a national co--ordinating committee composed of 
representatives of the competent ministries and bodies and, in particular, 
representatives of youth associations. The Government's appointment of the 
National Youth Council as the executive secretariat of the national committee was 
evidence of the importance it attached to International Youth Year and to the 
participation of youth associations. 

25. While France made every effort to meet the needs and aspirations of its own 
young people, the Government was particularly interested in global action for 
youth. In that respect, the European regional conference at Costinesti had 
provided a valuable opportunity for exchanging ideas and information. France hoped 
that International Youth Year would emphasize the educational value of 
international youth exchanges, which enabled young people to learn about other ways 
of life and encouraged mutual understanding between young people throughout the 
world. More attention should be given to such exchanges in the Programme of 
Activities. 

26. International Youth Year should also be used as an opportunity for young 
people to learn about the ideals of the United Nations Charter. It was important 
at the present stage of preparations to emphasize the need for even closer 
co-operation between the United Nations and the competent specialized agencies in 
order to ensure optimal use of their contributions. The ILO, UNICEF and UNESCO in 
particular, which had already carried out numerous activities for International 
Youth Year, would have a positive role to play. 

/ ... 
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27. It was vital, as the European regional conference at Oostinesti had 
recognized, for International Youth Year plans of action and programmes to be drawn 
up and implemented at the national level, without creating new machinery in the 
United Nations. 

28. Speaking on agenda item 90, he reaffirmed his delegation's total support for 
the World Programme of Action concerning Disabled Persons adopted by the General 
Assembly in resolution 37/52, in particular, the three main themes for action: 
prevention, rehabilitation and equality of opportunity. 

29. France had made considerable progress in activites for the benefit of 
handicapped people in line with the Programme of Action. A plan of action had been 
drawn up in 1981 with three main priorities: integration of handicapped children 
into normal schooling, the development of means to enable handicapped people to 
remain and develop in their normal surroundings, and inclusion of handicapped 
people in normal workplaces. 

30. With regard to agenda item 89, the World Assembly on Aging held in Vienna in 
1982 had brought out the importance and complexity of the problem of aging which 
was facing many countries. It was a problem that was already affecting or would 
soon affect all parts of the world and raised the question whether the role of old 
people in society needed redefining. It had social, economic and political 
implications and solutions would vary according to social conditions in specific 
societies. The International Plan of Action on Aging, endorsed by the General 
Assembly in resolution 37/51, was a most valuable document and a source of guidance 
and inspiration for all countries. In France, a department of the Government for 
aging persons had been set up in 1981 and efforts were being made, in particular, 
to reduce the inequalities still suffered all too often by old people, and to 
develop the abilities of old people who were all too often regarded as unproductive 
and a burden. Action for old people should not be limited to the national level 
but should be based on exchange of experience and information on regional and world 
efforts. It had accordingly organized an international seminar as a follow-up on 
the World Assembly on Aging~ which had been attended by a large number of foreign 
delegations. The Government had also decided that an international centre for the 
exchange of information should be established in the future national centre for 
aged and retired persons. 

31. France was working out methods and systems for using young retired people of 
all social categories, particularly in the fields of handicrafts and agriculture, 
to help the developing countries. 

32. He urged the specialized agencies to comply with the invitation in operative 
paragraph 14 of General Assembly resolution 37/51 to co-operate with the 
Secretary-General in the implementation of the Plan of Action within their fields 
of competence. It would be particularly desirable for the forthcoming 
International Conference on Population to take into account the recommendations in 
the Plan of Action. 

I ... 
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33. Mr. SOERIAATMADJA (Indonesia), speaking on youth problems, said that the 
reports in documents A/38/339 and A/38/460 and the introductory statements reported 
encouraging progress in national, regional and international preparations for 
International Youth Year. The Specific Programme of Measures and Activities 
deserved overwhelming support. His delegation was especially pleased by the 
results of the five regional meetings. 

34. His delegation supported the proposal for the convening of a United Nations 
world conference on youth in 1985, in particular the recommendation of the ESCAP 
regional meeting - in which Indonesia had taken an active part - that it should be 
held in Asia. Despite d.ifferences O·f opinion on that proposal, his delegation 
believed that an acceptable solution could be sought through consultations if the 
Committee was prepared to demonstrate its commitment to the objectives of 
International Youth Year. 

35. Indonesia was a member of the Advisory Committee and Indonesian youth played 
an active part in national, regional and international activities and programmes. 
The Government had set up a national co-ordinating committee for International 
Youth Year in 1982 under the chairmanship of the Co-ordinating Minister for Social 
Affairs, with the Minister for Sports and Youth Affairs acting as Executive 
Chairman assisted by other Government officials and youth leaders of the Indonesian 
National Youth Committee. 

36. The Government had also drawn up a strategy for youth development, including 
provision for training in leadership, physical fitness, creativity, patriotism, 
idealism and moral principles, and had prepared a comprehensive and integrated 
national policy for youth development. State funds had been allocated for over 
5,000 youth centres, functioning as non-formal education systems, in which some 
800,000 youngsters were gi~en guidance in vocational training and social work, to 
prepare them to become productive citizens. A further 10,000 youth centres were 
planned under the Third National Development Plan. It was hoped that such guidance 
and training would enable youth to participate more fully in national life and the 
development process - an objective that was in keeping with the central theme of 
International Youth Year. 

37. Mrs. WANDEKA (Renya) said that her Government had continued to plan and expand 
its programmes on youth and on aged and disabled persons, and to strengthen the 
channels of communication between youth organizations and such agencies as ILO, FAO 
and UNEP. Effective communication was maintained with UNESCO and the ILO 
respectively by the Ministry of Education and the Ministry of Labour. In pursuance 
of Economic and Social Council resolutions 1980/25 and 198~25, concerning 
co-ordination and information in the field of youth, the Government had encouraged 
the Ministry of Culture and Social Services to accelerate co-ordination and 
communication among out-of-school youth, voluntary youth organizations and 
non-governmental organizations dealing with youth programmes. The Ministry also 
served as the co-ordinating body for all other youth committees, including the most 
recently formed National Co-ordinating Committee for International Youth Year. 

I ... 
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38. The rapid expansion of the youth population made it imperative to speed up 
major proqrammes affecting youth, in particular educational and vocational training 
to cope with the problem of youth unemployment. Recent measures in favour ot youth 
education at the lower level, especially in the rural areas where the majority of 
young people were without education, included the provision of free primary 
education up to the aqe of eight instead of seven. In connection with a youth 
cultural programme a youth team had recently visited the United States, and a 
number of youth rehabilitation centres had been established. Kenya was committed 
to the involvement of youth in all spheres of development, including political 
decision-making, and to that end, the voting age had been lowered from 21 to 
18 years. Kenya had supported the designation of 1985 as International Youth Year 
and during that year would endeavour to step up national youth activities and to 
participate in international activities. The Government considered that youth 
should be accorded adequate and equal opportunities to enhance their potential. 

39. While every etfort was being made to care tor, train and resettle disabled 
persons, effective follow-up machinery and material support were still lacking. 
The ultimate goal was to make disabled persons self-sufficient and 
self-supporting. The Government had established a national vocational 
rehabilitation programme which taught them employable skills as another step 
towards enabling them to take their rightful place in society, to enjoy equal 
benefits and to contribute to the country's social and economic development. A 
national committee had been established to find out the best ways of rehabilitatinq 
disabled persons and to maintain a constant review of activities and programmes. 
The Government encouraged and supported non-governmental institutions dealing with 
disabled persons and gave priority to skills-training programmes. Her Government 
there.fore supported the continuation of the United Nations Trust Fund for the 
International Year of Disabled Persons and the Decade of Disabled Persons. 
It also supported the Secretary-General's conclusions in document A/38/506 and 
would endeavour to implement the World Programme of Action concerning Disabled 
Persons to the best of its ability and within the limits of its means. 

40. Although aging was not as yet an acute problem in Kenya, the Government was 
doing everything possible to ensure that it was given adequate attention. Through 
the Ministry ot Culture and Social services, and in co-operation with 
non-governmental bodies and religious institutions, it was financing homes to cater 
for old peoples' needs, and in the rural areas, where the majority of old people 
lived, programmes and development plans had been intensified for the provision of 
better facilities such as housing, pure piped water, electricity and health 
facilities. The young generation, on whom the country depended for help in care 
and assistance for the aging, were encouraged to show the respect they owed to old 
people and to ensure that they were not relegated to a lower status. 

41. The world social s1tuation, as depicted in the 1982 report, was far trom 
encouraging. It was worsening in the developing countries, especially the least 
developed, the majority ot which were in Africa. The efforts of those countries to 
improve the standard of living of their peoples had been thwarted by difficult 
economic conditions and the failure of some Member States of the United Nations to 

1 o 6 o 
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co-operate with others in resolving global economic problems. In her delegation's 
opinion, the report should be further analysed with a view to recommending 
practical measures for banishing poverty, sickness, illiteracy and misery from the 
world. 

42. Mr. SERGIWA (Libyan Arab Jamahiriya) said that his delegation firmly supported 
the celebration ot International Youth Year. The Year would provide a valuable 
opportunity for Member States to express their concern about the situation of youth 
and to consolidate their activities in solving youth problems. In many countries, 
young people were deprived of the most elementary rights, including the rights to 
education, work and participation in society, and suffered from unemployment, 
social injustice and the evils that accompanied those phenomena, including 
criminality, drug abuse, alcoholism, delinquency and moral degeneracy. 

43. Although his country was not plagued by unemployment, it responded to the 
plight of young people in other parts of the world. Plans to remedy their problems 
must not be confined to ensuring that they had jobs, however; they must also be 
enabled to realize their aspirations. While education and training plans must take 
into account national human resources requirements young people must be provided 
with jobs compatible with their training and preferences. To achieve that goal, 
his country was now preparing plans for overhauling the educational system and for 
revising the school curriculum. It had organized many meetings of young people, 
including a recent festival of young Africans in which nationals of 37 countries 
had participated. 

44. His delegation welcomed United Nations efforts to achieve the objectives of 
the International Youth Year and hoped that all of the programmes would pay special 
attention to the just struggle of millions of young people in Palestine, Namibia 
and South Africa against racism, exploitation, social injustice and the denial of 
their aspirations for freedom. He hoped further that those programmes would 
mobilize young people to achieve the objectives ot peace and to consolidate 
solidarity among the young people in Latin America, western Europe and other 
countries who were protesting the arms race and nuclear war and calling tor action 
to ensure peace, security and freedom for all. 

45. Turning to item 85, he said that popular participation was an important factor 
in development and the realization of human rights. In his country, the masses 
played a vital role in the decision-making process on matters of greatest concern 
to them, including the formulation and foll~up of development plans and the 
management of social and economic activities. 

46. With regard to item 89, he said that his delegation supported the Vienna 
International Plan of Action on Aging. Islam required its believers to protect the 
elderly in all ways, and his Government had accordingly enacted legislation 
guaranteeing the elderly retirement pensions, social security and medical 
protection. In pursuance of the Vienna International Plan of Action on Aaing, 
which stressed the need to provide opportunities for the elderly to participate in 
development, the elderly, together with all other sectors of the population 
participated in the administration of their own economic, social, political and 
cultural activities through people's meetings and mass meetings. 

; ... 
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47. The Libyan Arab Jamahiriya attached great importance to the restructuring of 
international economic relations to ensure development, halt the arms race and 
equitably distribute the funds diverted from military activities. That 
restructuring, in conjunction with the elimination of apartheid and colonialism, 
would ensure a decent standard of living for all, including the elderly. 

48. His delegation viewed the International Year of Disabled Persons as one of the 
most successful Years organized by the United Nations and had welcomed the 
proclamation of the United Nations Decade of Disabled Persons, which provided an 
appropriate framework tor the effective implementation ot the World Programme of 
Action concerning Disabled Persons. It was also gratified that the Trust Fund for 
the International Year was continuing to operate. The Libyan Arab Jamahiriya had 
contributed to that Fund and urged other States to do likewise. During the Second 
World War, the hostilities in Libyan territory had lett many wounded and others 
disabled by such remnants of war as minefields. His delegation therefore took a 
special interest in the disabled and, at the thirty-first session of the General 
Assembly, had called for the proclamation of the International Year of Disabled 
Persons. It had actively observed the Year by setting up a national committee to 
protect the disabled and to prepare programmes and legislation benefitting them and 
had promulgated a law in 1981 guaranteeing them housing, in-home medical services, 
physical therapy, education, rehabilitation, the use of public transport and 
exemption from customs duties on the special devices they required. His delegation 
supported the issuance of an international identity card to facilitate the travel 
of the disabled. In 1981, a 50 per cent reduction in the price of travel on public 
transport for the disabled had been instituted, and within their own towns, they 
could travel free of charge. 

49. The inhuman practices, invasions and occupations carried out by the regimes in 
South Africa and Israel had contributed to the number of the disabled in the 
world. The international community must take action to put an end to the 
activities of those criminal regimes. Technical co-operation was especially 
important in the protection of the disabled and the transfer of technology had to 
be promoted. He appealed to the international community to see the International 
Year of Disabled Persons as a starting point for increased concern about the 
disabled and hoped that the relevant United Nations bodies would assist countries, 
especially developing countries, in intensifying their activities in that field. 

so. Mr. TOGBA (Liberia) said that his delegation welcomed the International Youth 
Year but wondered whether youth could aspire to peace in a world in turmoil where 
the affluent nations were debating where to station their nuclear weapons and were 
not greatly concerned about the hunger, ignorance and disease of the underdeveloped 
countries or how to make the world safer for younger generations. The proclamation 
of the Year was a timely reminder that young people were still the innocent victims 
of exploitation and abuse and that the international community must search tor ways 
and means to improve their conditions everywhere. 
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51. Liberia was deeply concerned about its youth and the Government had reduced 
the voting age from 21 to 18 years to encourage young people to participate in 
national affairs. The schools now attempted to instil discipline at all levels in 
order to ensure respect for authority, the home and the nation. His Government had 
formulated a series of activities geared to implementing the Specific Programme of 
Measures and Activities for the Year, including the establishment of a National 
Youth Training Centre providing basic training in agriculture, construction and 
home economics and the operation of a Vocational and Basic Crafts Centre financed 
by the United Nations Development Programme and the International Labour 
Organisation. The goals of the Year would be more easily achieved, however, it all 
nations would improve their relations, work to relieve hunger, ignorance and 
disease and provide better education and housing and more jobs for youth. 

52. Liberia had recognized the need to care for older people and engaged in 
planned, co-ordinated activities to integrate them into the country's economic and 
social life. Through its extended family practice, it encouraged them to live at 
home instead of in institutions, and it believed in keeping them employed as long 
as they were able to perform specific duties. The World Assembly on Aging had been 
another example of how the United Nations could respond ettectively to widespread 
economic, social and other inequalities affecting the elderly and aged. 

53. His delegation believed in the integration and full participation of disabled 
persons and accordingly employed them in many positions. Its experience had shown 
that in many instances they were more reliable than other workers. His delegation 
was pleased that the International Year of Disabled Persons had been a success and 
welcomed the establishment of the Trust Fund, which not only was a source ot funds 
for worthy projects in developing countries but also encouraged Governments to 
search for solutions to the problems of disability. His Government hoped that the 
Fund would continue to operate beyond the end of the Decade. 

54. This delegation was highly gratified that the international community, through 
1ts decisions, had reaffirmed the fundamental importance of the human dimension in 
development and the interrelationship of social and economic advancement. 

~5. Mr. RUSI (Finland) said that decisions concerning the future of youth should 
be made not only for youth but also by youth. The themes for the International 
Youth Year - participation, development and peace - were particularly well chosen, 
since a world characterized by uncertainty due to international tension, the 
continuing arms build-up, economic and social inequality, violations of human 
rights and high unemployment, especially among the young, did not constitute an 
ideal environment for young people to grow up in and become fully equipped to 
assume their adult roles. In developed countries, problems were created by a 
shattering of traditional values and drastic changes in lifestyle, in developing 
countries millions of young people lacked even the elementary security ot food, 
housing, health care, education, etc. The young people of Finland were very 
conscious of global problems in that respect, and realized that better links were 
needed between young people in developed and developing countries. H:LS delegation 
telt that the International Youth Year represented a challenge to all to work hard 
tor practical improvements in the situation of youth, both during the Year and in 
tuture. 
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56. Finland welcomed the valuable progress report on the Year prepared by the 
Secretary-General (A/38/460). At the national level, several countries, including 
Finland, had already set up their own national co-ordinating committees for the 
Year. At the international level, the preparations for the Year served a most 
useful purpose by focusing attention on the situation and legitimate aspirations of 
youth and by providing the necessary framework for concrete national action. It 
was generally acknowledged, however, that the main thrust ot activities in the 
implementation and follow-up of the Year should be at the national and local 
levels. Too much stress on arranging grand international events for the Year might 
divert attention and resources from the national and local levels. 

57. In Finland, it was considered essential that activities for IYY should be 
planned and carried out with the active participation of young people. As early as 
September 1982 the Government of Finland had appointed a national committee for the 
Year consisting of representatives of relevant ministries, central orqanizations of 
municipalities, political parties, youth organizations, the Church and trade 
unions. That committee was preparing a national programme of action. The early 
start had been made with the object of initiating and carrying out substantial and 
permanent youth policy reforms, in which special attention would be given to the 
problems of disadvantaged young people. The preparations for the Year also 
included promotion of research on youth issues and the experimental application of 
youth policies at the local level. 

58. In an increasingly interdependent world, it was important to develop more 
international contacts among youth organizations. It was equally important for 
youth and their organizations to gain a better understanding of the activities of 
the United Nations. A positive step towards that end had been taken by the seminar 
organized by the World Association of Former United Nations Interns and Fellows the 
previous June at Vienna and the Secretary-General's report (A/38/339) on channels 
of communication between the United Nations and youth was encouraging. 

59. Mr. BRAUN (Federal Republic of Germany), speaking on agenda item 85~ said that 
the Secretary-General's Report on the World Social Situation (E/CN.5/1983/3) was an 
extremely well-written document which clearly illustrated the interdependence of 
economic, political, historical, legal, cultural and religious questions. It was a 
comprehensive review of living and social conditions in the world, underlining the 
impact of the economic crisis, the importance of social security and the task of 
meeting basic human needs, and advocating that all social action should be oriented 
towards the latter goal. 

60. His Government had consistently emphasized that just social conditions were 
the prerequisite for good international relations and for securing and maintaining 
peace. Social progress could only be maintained, however, within a legal system 
based on respect for human rights which clearly defined individual rights and 
community obligations. Social progress also presupposed a we11-tunctioning 
administration whlch provided the necessary legal tramework and a government policy 
which established the goals of social advancement. 
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61. His Government had made considerable progress in attracting the act1ve 
participation of the public in securing those objectives. Popular participation 
was a genuine transfer ot power to the people and meant their active involvement 1n 
decision-making on matters affecting their well-being. At the international level, 
the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights established every person's 
right to take part in the nation's public lite, directly or through freely chosen 
representatives. At the national level, an important area of participation was 
that qf employee involvement in managerial action. The Federal Republic of Germany 
had tried to do justice to the requirement of democratic participation by giv1ng 
workers a considerable say in decisions at their factories and offices. German law 
granted practically all employees rights affecting social welfare and persona~ 
matters and the right to be heard on business policy decisions. That system had 
won wide recognition in many countries as a workable form of popular participation. 
However, his Government also saw the need for a clearly formulated and well-defined 
concept of popular participation in general. Each society must choose according to 
its political and economic system the kind of popular participation it wanted, and 
the Federal Republic of Germany was willing to share its experience in that reqard. 

62. Mr. TROUVEROY (Belgium) said that his delegation was extremely concerned by 
the wor~d economic recession because 1t placed an additional burden on international 
social co-operation. In many countries financial resources previously devoted to 
expanding social protection and aid to the most d1sadvantaged had been cut back or 
eliminated, risking the alienation of social groups such as young people, the aging 
and the disabled. With the reduction of social aid and the 1ncreas1ng importance 
of the development of the individual, the qrowing burden on the family was a 
legitimate issue and society must help to sustain the nuclear family by adopting 
appropriate measures. 

63. The proclamation of the International Year of D1sabled Persons had had a 
catalyt1c ettect on Belgian policy for that disadvantaged group. In the past tew 
years, there had been a gradual expansion of measures taken tor the benefit ot the 
disabled and an increase in institutions available to them. His deleqation 
welcomed the official launching of the United Nations Decade of D1sabled Persons, 
but considered that it should not be glamourized at great expense but rather shou~d 
serve as a framework for action to benefit disabled persons and a torum where ideas 
taken from the World Programme of Action concern1ng D1sabled Persons wou~d be 
discussed. 

64. In Belgium, three higher councils (one national and two community-level) 
composed of experts and representatives ot organizations ot disabled persons were 
providing advisory assistance on matters of policy tor disabled persons. Those 
councils would provide the necessary impetus to the world Programme of Action in 
Belgium. Belgium's general office of co-operation for development also had several 
current projects in third wor~d countries tor a1d to disabled persons. ~everal 

proposals had been made for the Decade by the competent authorities, including the 
establishment ot an international, regional or subregional directory which would 
provide a brief description, by country, of policies for disabled persons; 
encouragement to non-governmental organizations and other associations to 
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collaborate wJ.th simJ.lar organizations in thJ.rd world countries; an invitatJ.on to 
States to devote part of their development aid to projects tor disabled persons in 
developJ.ng countries, and the designation ot a person in each country to be 
contacted on policy tor disabled persons. 

65. Speaking on agenda item 88, he said that the way in which a society provided a 
place tor its young people was representative ot the state ot health ot that 
society. For Belgium, the major theme for International Youth Year would be 
participatJ.on. According to the wJ.shes ot young people themselves, the Year would 
bring to light the problems, aspirations and objectives of young people. 

66. states should also be more concerned, J.n defining social policy, with the role 
of the family and the support it should receive. For that reason his delegation 
welcomed the adoption by the Economic and social Council ot a resolution which 
requested the Secretary-General to study the data on the family available trom 
reports on activities related to disadvantaged categories ot the populatJ.on, and to 
submit a progress report on the changing forms and roles of the family. 

67. The InternatJ.onal Plan ot Action on Aging had been welcomed by the competent 
Belgian authorities, and a certain number of large national projects relating to 
pensJ.ons had been carried out. HJ.s delegatJ.on looked forward to the study provJ.ded 
tor in General Assembly resolution 37/51 on the implementation by the United 
Nations ot that Plan. 

68. Miss KUMARI (India) said that it was disturbing to note from the Report on the 
World Social Situation (E/CN.5/1983/3) that in recent years there had been a 
worsening of the social situation, particularly in the developing countries. It 
was J.ndeed ironJ.c that precisely when there was a sharpened understanding ot 
societal forces, the determination to resolve social problems appeared to have 
faltered. The need to create appropriate conditions tor rapid development and 
social progress could not be overemphasized. However, the efforts of developing 
countries alone would not enable them to achieve the desired goals without 
substantially enhanced financial and technological assistance. 

69. Speaking on agenda item 85 (c), she stated that popular participation had been 
accepted as an essential ingredient of India's democratic planning aimed at 
realizing the social objectives enshrined in the Constitution. The right of 
disabled persons to participate fully in the social lite and development of their 
societies and to enJOY living conditions equal to those of other citizens also had 
to be promoted. Since nearly 400 million of the 500 million disabled persons in 
the world lived in developing countries, there was a need tor a continuous flow of 
technology to the developing countries to assist them in research related to the 
development ot equipment and teaching methods. 

70. On 2 October 1983, the 124th anniversary of Mahatma Gandhi's birth, India had 
launched a programme of new healing and preventive services aimed at reducing 
needless human disabilities. The programme, called IMPACT, would disseminate and 
apply proven low-cost techniques tor prevention and treatment ot dJ.sabilities. 
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71. Her delegation was happy to note that preparations were well advanced at the 
req1onal and international levels for the International Youth Year, and that 
special attention was being devoted to developing additional channels of 
communication between the United Nations and youth organizations. The Government 
of India was taking concrete steps to assess the needs and aspirations of youth 
with a view to developing and strengthening policies and programmes on youth within 
the context of overall development planning, bearing in mind local needs and 
priorities. The National Youth Board was being reconstituted to function as the 
national co-ordination committee for the International Youth Year, and a working 
group comprised ot representatives ot Government, voluntary and other agencies had 
already been formed to implement and review youth programmes. 

72. On the question of aging, she said that the problems ot the elderly had to be 
reviewed with due regard for the social and economic structures of the societies in 
wh~ch they lived. Although the family structure in India had traditionally been 
closely knit, relationships and obligations towards the older generation were 
undergoing some changes as a result of industrialization and urbanization. The new 
problems had been engaging the attention of policy-makers, social scientists and 
social workers, and research was being carried out on the nature and dimension of 
the problems of the aging. 

73. Mr. SANOU (Upper Volta) said that the social situation in Upper Volta, 
particularly with respect to education, was deficient. Accordingly, the Upper 
Volta authorities had taken measures to develop basic education, to key education 
to production and to counter illiteracy by reaching out first ot all to the 
wage-earners involved in development projects. world Literacy Day had been 
preceded in Upper Volta by a national literacy week that had provided the 
opportunity for the authorities to reaffirm their commitment to achieving 
100 per cent literacy in the national languages by the year 2000. 

74. The subsector of youth, sports and arts was very important in the social, 
economic and cultural development of Upper Volta. The relevant activities 
undertaken by the authorities were intended to promote mass sports and improvements 
in health and to develop the cultural and artistic heritage ot the country. 

75. Urbanization was a fairly recent phenomenon in Upper Volta, having begun only 
~n the 1960s. The cities had become veritable poles ot attraction for rural 
populations and, as a result, the rural areas had been deprived of the facilities 
that could help to improve the living conditions of their populations. 
Urbanization therefore posed serious social problems with respect to hygiene, 
hous1ng, traffic and land speculation. 

76. With respect to public health, Upper Volta had to find a system which 
corresponded to national realities. Until recently, the public health system, a 
legacy of the colonial period, had helped in the fight against the major endemic 
diseases and had permitted the eradication ot some diseases such as smallpox and 
the control of others such as yellow fever and leprosy. However, the persistence 
nt a high infant mortality rate, low lite expectancy and poor quant~tative and 
cpJalitative distribution of health centres required a health system focused on 
nr1mary heal.th care and an expanded proqramme ot vaccination. 
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77. The authorities ot the social sector had been struggling tor some time to 
demonstrate that no development plan could exclude the social aspect. Economic 
development was not an end in itself: it required improvement in the social 
situation of the very people for whom it had been conceived. The current economic 
cr1s1s had had a direct and adverse impact on the world social situation: 
unemployment, racism, xenophobia and other social conflicts were scourges which 
manifested themselves 1n certain developed countries and of which foreign workers 
were the first victims. In developing countries like Upper Volta, many social 
programmes had been abandoned and projects set back because ot financial 
difficulties, requiring additional sacrifices from the populations. 

7~. Mr. NABIEL (Afghanistan) said that in the light ot the destructive and inhuman 
undeclared war unleashed aoainst Afghanistan's people and revolution by world 
Imperialism, 1tem 90 was of special importance to his delegation. 

79. Atohanistan, in line with its revolutionary duties and in accordance with 
Un1ted Nat1ons resolutions, had already taken constructive steps towards providing 
services for persons with physical, mental or developmental disabilities. A bill 
had been passed by the competent State organs ensuring special privileges for thP 
handicapped. However, with its economy in disarray- a condition Afghanistan had 
inherited from the previous despotic regime and which had been created by the 
continuing undeclared war by world imperialism and the reactionary regime ot the 
reo1on - Afghanistan needed the constructive support ot the United Nations and 
other international bodies. Thanks to the humanitarian and fraternal support of 
the socialist countries, especially the Soviet Un1on, Indla and other friendly 
countries, Afghanistan had received valuable assistance with respect to the 
treatment ot the disabled and the building of hospitals and clinics tor 
rehabilitation and preventive services. Afghanistan endorsed the draft of the 
World Programme ot Action concerning Disabled Persons and supported the 
proclamation of 1983-1992 as the United Nations Decade of Disabled Persons. 

80. Traditionally, the elderly and the aged in Afghan society were regarded as on 
asset to that society. Care for their well-being and respect for them was a 
tradition which was based on close parent-child relationships and tamily ties. 
Afghanistan was gratified to note in paragraph 43 of the report of the 
Secretary-General (A/38/470), that priority for assistance in the tield ot aging 
was given to the least developed countries. Finally his delegation believed that 
the Plan of Action on Aging and the Programme ot Action concerning Disabled Persoh~> 
should be considered within the framework of the Declaration and Programme of 
Action on the Establishment of the New International Economic Order and the 
International Development Strategy for the Third United Nations Development Decad~ 

~l. Mrs. YAMAZAKI (Japan) said that the International Plan ot Action on Aging 
would serve both as a means of effecting a broader understanding of aging and as a 
set ot basic policy guidelines on that subject. Her delegation tully supported the 
idea in the Plan that policies for the elderly should be directed at enabling them 
to lead full and independent lives. She also noted with satisfaction that the Pl<'E· 
included a proposal for a Day for the Aging. 
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82. As societies throughout the world witnessed the aging of their populations, 
one of their most urgent tasks was to lighten the economic, social and other 
burdens of the aging while at the same time maintaining their vigour. The process 
of aging and the situation of the elderly differed greatly from country to country 
according to the economic, social and cultural characteristics of the society. In 
the circumstances, it was appropriate that the Plan included only proposals for 
broad guidelines and general principles, leaving more specific policy approaches to 
be formulated by each country in accordance with its particular circumstances. 

83. In Japan several series of seminars on the question of aging had been held at 
the national, prefectural and municipal levels. The aging ot Japanese society had 
been extremely rapid when compared with that of other countries and it was 
therefore natural that there should be a growing awareness of the question among 
people of every age group. Finally, her delegation noted with satisfaction the 
reference in the Secretary-General's report to the two major research studies 
undertaken by the United Nations in the field of aging. 

84. Mrs. BELLORINI PARRALES (Nicaragua) said that the preparations for 
International Youth Year were taking place at a time when there was an 
unprecedented acceleration in the arms race which jeopardized world stability. 
Millions of youth on all continents were fully aware of the dangers to the survival 
of mankind resulting from the uncontrolled growth ot nuclear weapons being spurred 
by the aggressive imperialists throughout the world. That awareness had resulted 
in mass participation by youth in large peaceful demonstrations against the nuclear 
threat and the arms race. Today more than ever it was necessary for the United 
Nations to take into consideration the aspirations of youth to live in peace in a 
world free from the nuclear threat. Maximum importance should therefore be 
attached to questions concerning peace within the framework ot eftorts carried out 
during International Youth Year. 

85. International tension was compounded by difficult economic relations between 
developed and developing countries and a profound economic crisis which was 
reflected in the increase in unemployment, illiteracy, hunger and lack of social 
services, a deterioration which particularly affected the emerging generation. For 
that reason, International Youth Year should be geared basically towards mobilizing 
young people with a view to reducing the threat of nuclear war and guaranteeing the 
right of the individual to life and the full development of the person. 

86. Nicaraguan youth, organized in the Sandinista Youth, devoted themselves to the 
defence of the Sandinista People's Revolution. That defence included aspects of 
government, political and propaganda work, organization, the economy and, 
logically, the military. In the economic field, Nicaraguan youth had assumed an 
exemplary role in harvesting the nation's major crops since Nicaragua was a 
predominantly agricultural country producing commodities for consumption and export 
which required a large input ot manpower. 

87. Today, under the leadership of the Sandinista National Liberation Front and 
trom improved positions in the anti-imperialist struqqle and with the reins of 
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power in their hands, it was up to Nicaraguans to defend their freedom and to take 
charge of their future - a future threatened by the enemies of peace, social 
progress and independence, namely, United States imperialism. The peoples of 
Central America were basically young people. It was the youth that was fighting in 
El Salvador in order to build a better future ot social justice, dignity, 
independence and freedom. It was the youth that was fighting in the mountains of 
Guatemala. It was the youth that was defending the Sandinista People's Revolution 
in Nicaragua against the invading enemy that was attempting to destroy the dreams 
of the Nicaraguan people and plunge them once again into the Somoza nightmare. It 
was common knowledge that the United States Administration was carrying out an 
undeclared war against Nicaragua through its aggression from Honduran territory 
under the auspices of the CIA and Somozan anti-revolutionaries and mercenaries. It 
was common knowledge that the United States Government was accelerating its plans 
against the peoples of Central America and had convened a meeting of the military 
rulers ot Guatemala, El Salvador and Honduras under the aegis of the Central 
American Defence Council to co-ordinate its plan of aggression against Nicaragua. 

88. Miss JONES (United States of America), speaking on a point of order, asked the 
Chairman to request the representative of Nicaragua to confine her remarks to the 
items on the agenda. 

89. The CHAIRMAN requested the representative of Nicaragua to direct her remarks 
to the items under discussion. 

90. Mrs. BELLORINI PARRALES (Nicaragua) said that she was speaking about youth and 
why Nicaragua defended youth against aggression, similar to the one the world had 
just witnessed, namely, the barbarous invasion of Grenada. 

91. Miss JONES (United States of America) speaking on a point of order, said that 
the issue of Grenada had already had a thorough airing in the Security Council and 
she therefore hoped that the Committee could get on with its work. 

92. Mrs. BELLORINI PARRALES (Nicaragua) said that the world could never 
sufficiently condemn the Yankee invasion ot Grenada. The current Government ot the 
United States was a criminal and an international terrorist and youth the world 
over rejected its barbaric policy. Nicaraguan youth wished to live and grow in 
peace and Nicaragua's objective was peace. 

93. Mrs. DOWNING (Secretary of the Committee) said that Bolivia, China, Guyana, 
Iraq, Mozambique, Spain and Sri Lanka had become sponsors of draft resolution 
A/C.3/38/L.l2. 

The meeting rose at 6.20 p.m. 




